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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondent appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed November 18, 2011.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant was entitled to additional

medical treatment and additional temporary total disability

benefits.  After reviewing the entire record de novo, the

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

opinion.  The claimant did not prove that any medical

treatment provided after July 9, 2010 was reasonably

necessary.  The claimant did not prove that she was entitled

to additional temporary total disability benefits.      
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I.  HISTORY

Lisa Ann Towler, now age 29, became employed as a line

worker with Tyson in about September 2007.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to her low back on April 9, 2008.  On an exhibit identified

by the respondent as an Injury Report, the claimant wrote on

April 9, 2008 that she had hurt her hip after slipping and

falling to the floor.  The claimant wrote, “No medical

attention needed @ this time.”  The claimant testified on

cross-examination that she continued to work for the

respondent following the compensable injury.    

Dr. Karl W. Haws interpreted an x-ray of the claimant’s

lumbosacral spine on July 15, 2008:

Examination of this study shows no evidence of
acute fracture or dislocation of the vertebral
segments of the lumbosacral spine, no evidence of
a compression fracture.  Disc height overall is
well maintained.  There is some loss of the
normal lordotic curvature.  No scoliosis or
spondylolisthesis is noted.  The remaining bony
structures show no acute pathology.
A: 1.  Essentially normal study, lumbosacral
spine.

  
Dr. Haws reported on July 15, 2008:

The patient presents as an employee of Tyson Foods
at Ford Avenue for the past 10 months, and
complains of an accident which occurred 1-2 months
ago.  She reports slipping on a wet floor and



Towler - G002048 3

falling onto her right hip at that time, she
states the pain has gradually worsened since that
time, complains of right hip pain.  When asked to
point to the area of discomfort the patient points
to an area in the right buttocks and lower back
region....

On strength testing of the lower extremities with
the patient in a seated position to display
flexion and extension at the knees she displays a
very weakened strength especially on the right, so
weak that I would have to state in my medical
opinion I rather doubt she would be able to walk
or stand with her display of strength being so
minimal, that she is exacerbating her symptoms....

X-rays of the LS spine and right hip areas reveal
no evidence of acute fracture or dislocation. 

Dr. Haws assessed “1.  Musculoskeletal low back pain,”

and he planned conservative treatment.  Dr. Haws stated,

“She may return to work restricted to no lifting, pushing or

pulling of greater than 15 lbs.”  The claimant agreed on

cross-examination that she returned to work, and that the

respondent accommodated the restrictions assigned by Dr.

Haws.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Haws on July 29,

2008: “Strength is displayed as being weakened bilaterally

with flexion and extension at the knees.  Again, I feel her

display of weakness is magnified, she could not overcome the

resistance of my index finger holding her lower leg back
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when trying to extend while seated on the exam table.  If

she were truly this weak she, in my mind, would be basically

unable to walk or stand, which she does quite well in my

clinic.”  Dr. Haws assessed “1.  Musculoskeletal low back

pain” and again returned the claimant to restricted work.    

Dr. Haws arranged an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine, which was taken on August 18, 2008:

FINDINGS: There are no old studies for comparison. 
There is normal alignment of the lumbar vertebral
column.  There is desiccation of L4-5
intervertebral disc spaces with mild loss of
vertebral height.  There is also desiccation at
L5-S1.  There is very mild annular disc bulging
identified at L4-5 and L5-S1 compatible with
chronic degenerative changes.  There is no focal
disc protrusion, extruded disc fragment, central
canal stenosis, neural exit foramina or lateral
recess stenosis.  There are mild degenerative
changes of the facet joints at multiple levels
with fluid identified at L4-5 and L5-S1
bilaterally.  The conus medullaris is not
enlarged.  There is no pathologic marrow signal
intensity arising from the vertebral bodies that
would suggest metastatic disease or healing
trauma.

IMPRESSION:
1.  DESICCATION OF THE L4-5 INTERVERTEBRAL DISC
SPACES WITH MILD LOSS OF VERTICAL HEIGHT AND MILD
DIFFUSE ANNULAR DISC BULGING.  
2.  DESICCATION AT L5-S1 WITH ASSOCIATED MILD DISC
BULGING.
3.  DEGENERATIVE FACET ARTHROPATHY AT EACH LEVEL
OF A MILD TO MODERATE DEGREE WITH FLUID IN THE
FACET JOINTS AT L3-4 AND L4-5.  
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4.  NO DEMONSTRATION OF FOCAL DISC PROTRUSION,
EXTRUDED DISC FRAGMENT, SEVERE CANAL STENOSIS OR
NEURAL EXIT FORAMINAL STENOSIS.
5. THE CONUS MEDULLARIS IS NOT ENLARGED.  THERE IS
NO PATHOLOGIC MARROW SIGNAL INTENSITY ARISING FROM
THE VERTEBRAL BODIES THAT WOULD SUGGEST BONY
METASTATIC DISEASE OR HEALING TRAUMA. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Haws on August 19,

2008: “She cannot overcome the resistance of my index finger

with either extension or flexion at the knees.  Again, if

she were truly this weak I feel she would have trouble

walking, let alone climbing on and off the exam table under

her own power.”  Dr. Haws’ assessment on August 19, 2008 was

“1.  Musculoskeletal low back pain....She may return to

work, restricted to no lifting, pushing or pulling of

greater than 15 lbs.”  Dr. Haws referred the claimant to Dr.

Rodney T. Routsong, who arranged an x-ray taken September

23, 2008:  

Four radiographs of the lumbar spine have been
reviewed today.  These include AP and lateral in
flexion, neutral, and extension.  This study shows
expected lumbar curvature.  Minimal upper lumbar
rotoscoliosis is appreciated.  No sign of
fracture, dislocation, or erosive disease is seen. 

IMPRESSION: Minimal rotoscoliosis of the upper
lumbar spine.

  
Dr. Routsong reported on September 23, 2008:



Towler - G002048 6

Ms. Towler tells us that in June 2008, she was at
work when she slipped on the floor and landed on
her buttocks.  There is no history of numbness or
weakness in the extremities.  She has had ongoing
low-back pain.  The pain is located throughout the
lumbar and both sacroiliac joints.  She also
notices mild tenderness at the piriformis
areas....

IMPRESSION:
1.  Status post recent fall with resultant
lumbosacral somatic dysfunction.
2.  Normal neurological examination.
3.  I see no sign of spinal nerve or cauda equina
compression.
4.  Possible bilateral piriformis syndrome.  

RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  Review of today’s lumbar spine radiographs. 
This study shows no sign of fracture or
dislocation.
2.  Review of lumbar MR scan.  This study shows
some lower lumbar osteoarthritic changes but no
sign of nerve or cauda equina compression.
3.  Continued appropriate use of muscle relaxants
and antiinflammatories.
4.  We will try to arrange for Total Spine
evaluation in regard to her mechanical spine pain
problem.
5.  We will try to arrange for appropriate lumbar
support and TENS unit.
6.  The medical decision making process was
explained to the patient.  I see no sign of spinal
nerve compression and do not recommend surgical
intervention.  Hopefully, appropriate conservative
measures will help her gain better control.  We
will see here again after her upcoming treatment.

Dr. Routsong saw the claimant on December 30, 2008:

“She still has trouble doing the heavy nature of her work

because of her low-back pain....The patient continues to
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have difficulty with lumbosacral somatic dysfunction....We

have again given her instructions for activity limitations,

back care, and home physical therapy....She tells me that

she has a lumbar support at work and we have encouraged her

to use that.”  

Dr. Routsong signed an x-ray report on March 24, 2009:

Four radiographs of the lumbar spine have been
reviewed today.  These include AP and lateral in
flexion, neutral, and extension.  The disc spaces
are well maintained.  Expected lumbar curvature is
appreciated.  No abnormal segmental movements are
seen.  No sign of fracture, dislocation, or
erosive disease is seen.  Minimal upper
rotoscoliosis is appreciated.

IMPRESSION: Minimal upper lumbar rotoscoliosis
with no sign of fracture, dislocation, or erosive
disease.

  
The claimant followed up with Dr. Routsong on March 24,

2009: “She states that she is still working, and she has

constant low-back pain while at work....This patient’s

neurological examination is normal.  I see no sign of spinal

nerve or cauda equina compression.  She continues to have

lumbosacral somatic dysfunction with associated joint and

muscle pain....We have instructed her to continue her home

physical therapy exercises.  I have again given her back

instructions.  I have reviewed her lumbar spine radiographs
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today, which are unremarkable.  Her lumbar MR scan was done

months ago, and we are requesting that another MR scan be

done.  We will see her after that study.  Surgical

intervention is not indicated.”  The claimant agreed on

cross-examination that she did not return to Dr. Routsong

after March 24, 2009.  

The claimant testified that she sustained a nonwork-

related knee injury at her home on June 1, 2009: “I walked

out my front door and my leg pivoted and I fell down going

down towards the floor.”  The claimant began treating with

Dr. Matthew J. Coker on June 2, 2009: “Lisa presents today

for evaluation of her left knee.  She is a 26-year-old

female who has not had any knee problems before yesterday. 

She states that yesterday she was stepping down a step and

the left knee gave out on her with a twisting type injury.” 

Dr. Coker’s impression was “MCL sprain with concern for a

possible meniscal tear ...”  The claimant agreed on cross-

examination that she requested and received a medical leave

of absence from work after the June 1, 2009 accident at

home.    

Dr. Coker performed surgery on June 29, 2009: “1.  Left

knee arthroscopy with ACL reconstruction.  2.  Left lateral
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meniscal repair.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “1. 

Left ACL tear.  2.  Left lateral meniscal tear.”  Dr. Coker

noted on September 8, 2009, “she is now having exquisite

pain in the right knee and lower extremity and wanted me to

have a look at it....I think she may have a couple of things

going on here.  I am certainly concerned about a possible

disc problem in the back....She has seen Dr. Routsong for a

possible disc problem in the last few months and I would

refer her back to him.  She states she will call and make an

appointment to get back in to be evaluated by him.  I am

also concerned about a possible cartilage tear of the right

knee.”  Dr. Coker performed right knee surgery on October

12, 2009: “1.  Right knee arthroscopy with partial medial

meniscectomy.  2.  Debridement of anterior cruciate

ligament.  3.  Partial synovectomy.” 

Dr. Coker stated on December 11, 2009, “I will have her

see a neurologist to rule out any sort of neurologic

problems, such as possible mild RSD or a stretch injury,

possibly to the nerve.  She will see me back after this. 

Depending of what this shows, if the neurologist feels there

is no neurological problems then the next step would be some

more physical therapy, more exercise and more time. 
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Eventually, we may have to consider rescoping the knee, but

I do not think that is going to help at this point.”  

Dr. Steven L. Moon saw the claimant and corresponded

with Dr. Coker on December 30, 2009:

This 27-year-old female complains of right leg
pain.  She says it started two days after she had
a right knee arthroscopy on 10/15/09.  She says in
the past she has had some back pain, but nothing
like this.  She says the pain radiates all the way
down her leg from her hip and back area to her
foot.  She says she has some numbness involving
her foot.  She says the symptoms are intermittent,
but they occur to a certain extent every day.  She
denies any injuries to her back or hip.  She says
the first few days after the arthroscopy she was
lying in bed so she did not appreciate the pain. 
She denies any symptoms in her left leg or either
arm....

Dr. Moon’s impression was “Right leg pain - I do not

appreciate any findings to suggest RSD.  Her symptoms are

somewhat suggestive of radicular pain, although on

examination she does have a give-way quality to her testing. 

PLAN: We will obtain a MRI of her lumbar spine to rule out

focal disc extrusion.  When she returns, we will consider

NCV/EMG studies depending on her clinical course.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was performed on

January 13, 2010:

The neuraxis was imaged from the T12 through S2. 
Normal marrow signal intensity arises from the
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vertebral bodies, which are well aligned.  The
conus medullaris is of normal configuration,
terminating at the L1 level.  
At L5-S1, a broad-based disc extrusion is noted
eccentric to the right.  The disc material abuts
and displaces the right S1 nerve root.  There is
mild neuroforaminal narrowing on the right.
At L4-5, mild disc desiccation is seen with a
broad-based annular disc bulge and slight annular
tear.  The neuroforaminal are patent bilaterally.
The remaining intevertebral disc spaces and
vertebral body heights are well maintained and
their associated neural foramina are patent
bilaterally.  

IMPRESSION:
1.  L5-S1: RIGHT BROAD-BASED DISC EXTRUSION IS
NOTED.  THE DISC MATERIAL ABUTS AND DISPLACES THE
RIGHT S1 NERVE ROOT.
MILD DISC SPACE NARROWING AND DISC DESICCATION IS
SEEN.
2.  L4-5: MILD DISC DESICCATION AND ANNULAR DISC
BULGE WITH SLIGHT ANNULAR TEAR ARE NOTED.  THE
NEURAL FORAMINA ARE PATENT BILATERALLY.
3.  NEUROSURGICAL CONSULTATION IS NOT RECOMMENDED. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Moon on January 18,

2010: “She still has excruciating pain radiating from her

back down her right leg to her right foot with numbness in

her foot.  The MRI of her lumbar spine reveals an enlarged

disc extrusion at L5-S1 on the right which is impinging upon

the right S1 nerve root.  I think this is the source of her

pain and other radicular symptoms....I recommended spine

surgical consultation.”
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The record indicates that Dr. D. Luke Knox signed an X-

Ray Report on February 16, 2010:

Six-view lumbar spine series, AP, lateral, flexion
and extension, and oblique views.  There appears
to be five non-rib-bearing lumbar vertebrae with
well-visualized pedicle architecture throughout
the lower thoracic and lumbar spine.  No evidence
of instability on flexion and extension views.  No
evidence of spondylolysis.  Mild disc space
collapse at L4-5 with mild facet settling.  
Ever-so-slight retrolisthesis at L4 on L5.  No
evidence of bony lesion.

  
The claimant consulted with Amberlyn B. Naples, APN, on

February 16, 2010.  Amberlyn Naples assessed the following:

“Preliminary review of x-rays and MRI from 1/13/10

demonstrated L5-S1 right paracentral disc herniation.  When

this MRI is compared to the MRI from August of 2008, it has

worsened.  In August of 2008, she had disc bulging at L5-

S1....Remain off work through her follow-up with Dr. Knox.” 

Ms. Naples signed a note on February 16, 2010: “Patient is

to be off work through 4/17/10 for large L5-S1 disc

herniation.  She is not to work until after evaluation with

Dr. Knox.”    

The claimant’s testimony indicated that she received

temporary total disability benefits beginning about February

16, 2010.  Dr. J. Michael Standefer returned the claimant to
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work with restrictions on March 8, 2010: “No lifting over 10

lbs, no prolonged sitting, no repetitive bending, twisting,

kneeling.”  The parties stipulated that there was “no

dispute over temporary disability benefits through March 9,

2010.”  The claimant agreed on cross-examination that she

returned to work for the respondent on March 16, 2010

through March 18, 2010.  The claimant agreed that she

performed a “light-duty labeling job.”    

Dr. Knox reported on March 18, 2010:

Lisa Towler was seen in the Neurosurgery Clinic on
March 18, 2010, for followup evaluation of back
and right leg pain.  Lisa is now two years into
her workers’ compensation injury.  She recently
underwent an MRI scan that demonstrated a
rather sizeable disc herniation at L5-S1 on the
right.  There is a mild bulge at L4-
5.  I agree with Dr. Moon’s previous assessment. 
It appears to be significantly worse than her MRI
scan done a couple of years ago.  For some reason,
Lisa got approved to go back to work.  In view of
the MRI findings, I am inclined to keep her off
work for the next two months, have her give
physical therapy a full-court press, trial of
lumbar traction.  We will check her out on a TENS
unit to see if we cannot get a handle on her
discomforts.  She will return to see me in two
months.

Susan Randolph, RN, corresponded with Dr. Knox on March

18, 2010:

I’ve been assigned for medical case management for
the workers’ compensation injury of 7/15/08.  
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Enclosed are two MRI’s.  First 8/18/08 immediately
after the accident and the second 1/13/10. The
2008 MRI shows “very mild” annular disc bulging at
L4-5 and L5-S1.  Ms. Towler has been off work
since July 2009 with another accident that is non
work related that injured her knee.  How is this
HNP related to the accident at work of 7/15/08 if
the post injury MRI did not show injury?  What is
the treatment plan if this is related?  What is
the work status for the workers’ compensation
injury of 7/15/08?  The employer has provided a
job that allows sit or stand and placing labels on
boxes.  

Dr. Knox replied to Ms. Randolph on March 18, 2010:

I am in receipt of your correspondence dated March
18, 2010, in reference to Lisa Towler.  Having
reviewed my records, noting her return to clinic
and evaluation by my assistant, Brooke Naples, on
February 16, 2010, she relates her difficulty of
low-back pain and right leg pain secondary to the
injury occurring July 18, 2008, while working at
Tyson’s she slipped landing on her back.  There
was no mention of any accident occurring on July
15, 2009.  Upon her appointment on March 18, 2010,
again, she relates her back and leg pain secondary
to an injury occurring in 2008.  Again, there was
no mention of any injury in July of 2009.  As you
know, her MRI scan dating back to August 18,
2008, demonstrated disc bulging at 4-5 and 5-1. 
Now, her MRI scan demonstrates a frank
herniation/extrusion at 5-1 on the right, which is
probably causing a substantial component of her
discomforts.  

Concerning your questions, I am not familiar with
an accident occurring in 2009 that may very well
be playing a part in her difficulties; however,
from the information I have at present, it appears
that she injured the disc in August of 2008
resulting in a progression and now frank disc
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herniation.  Obviously, this could be secondary to
the injury occurring in July of 2009.

Concerning your last paragraph how is this
herniated nucleus pulposus related to the accident
at work on July 15, 2008, if the postinjury MRI
did not show the injury?  Actually, it did show
the injury and maybe this was the early stage of
the disc bulge/ultimately resulting in herniation. 
The treatment plan at present is to remain off
work while she undergoes lumbar traction in hopes
that this will help alleviate the disc herniation,
work status as stated above.  It appears that
everything is complicated by this new injury, July
of 2009, of which I know nothing about.  At this
time, the employer has provided a job that allows,
sitting, standing, placing labels on boxes.  They
tell me that she is very uncomfortable while
sitting or standing and she is unable to work.  To
his end, I have kept her off of work, but would be
happy to revisit this issue if I was more
enlightened concerning the accident occurring in
July of 2009.

The claimant agreed on cross-examination that she did

not work for the respondent-employer after March 18, 2010. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Knox on May 14, 2010: “She

continues to be plagued with back and right leg pain....I am

inclined to recommend that Lisa consider surgical

decompression by way of L5-S1 hemilaminotomy and discectomy. 

This will be arranged at that point when it is approved.”    

Dr. Theodore Hronas corresponded with the respondent’s

attorney on June 29, 2010:
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At your request, the following films and records
were reviewed:
MRI of the lumbar spine, 08/18/08....MRI of the
lumbar spine, 01/13/10....

The date of injury was reported as 04/09/08.  The
initial MRI of the lumbar spine dated 08/18/08,
performed approximately four months later,
demonstrates mild degenerative disc disease at
L4/5 and presence of a very small central disc
protrusion at L5/S1.  There is no evidence of
significant central canal stenosis or foraminal
narrowing at any level.  There [is] no evidence of
vertebral body fracture.  

The following MRI dated 01/13/10, approximately 21
months after the injury, demonstrates stable
degenerative disc disease at L4/5, but with
interval development of a right paracentral disc
protrusion at L5/S1, resulting in narrowing
of the right lateral recess with mass effect on
the proximal right S1 nerve root.  This is a
significantly larger disc protrusion than revealed
on the 8/18/08 study and is located to the right
of the prior small central protrusion.  There is
no evidence of vertebral body fracture.  

Most traumatic disc herniations are evident on
initial imaging studies done shortly after the
injury.  The four month period between the initial
injury and the first MRI examination is more than
adequate time for a disc protrusion to fully
manifest itself.  The standard medical teaching is
that disc herniations improve or spontaneously
resolve within 12 months after the initial
occurrence if left untreated; they generally do
not gradually progress or worsen over a period of
18 to 21 months from the original trauma. 
Therefore, the new protrusion at L5/S1
demonstrated on the 01/13/10 study, approximately
21 months after the injury, is likely the result
of a new injury, and unrelated to the fall injury
reported on 04/09/08.  
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My findings herein are stated within a reasonable

degree of medical certainty.  

The parties stipulated that there was “no dispute over

medical services through July 9, 2010.”  

Dr. James B. Blankenship examined the claimant on

August 3, 2010: “Ms. Towler states that in April of 2008,

she slipped and fell at work at Tyson’s and had the onset of

right posterolateral leg pain.  She denies any problems

prior to that....She does have an S1 radiculopathy on the

right-hand side as manifested by a near-absent reflex at the

ankle.  She also has positive mechanical findings with the

straight leg raise on the right.  She does not have any left

leg symptoms or findings.  The patient does not have any

significant mechanical lower back pain.  IMPRESSION:  “L5-S1

disk herniation on the right with S1 radiculopathy right.  I

have told her that given the fact that her leg pain has been

persistent for the past two years and also coupled with the

fact that she has not had any significant problems prior to

her injury, I do feel that Dr. Knox’s recommendation of a

microdiskectomy is the most appropriate treatment.  She most

certainly has failed routine and usual conservative

measures.  She does have some mild lateral recess stenosis
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as well as an annular tear at L4-L5.  I told her that the

microdiskectomy would be intended on alleviating her

radicular pain.  I told her given the two years’ duration of

pain, she does not have as good a success rate as someone

who has surgery within the first six months but still has a

very good chance of doing well from the standpoint of her

leg pain.  I told her in the long run, she certainly needs

to stop smoking for the overall care of her spine and also

needs to get into a good aggressive active therapeutic

program for her back postoperatively.  RECOMMENDATIONS: In

summary, I agree with Dr. Knox and have offered her an L5-S1

diskectomy as an outpatient on the right-hand side....She

will be scheduled as soon as the schedule will allow.”  

Dr. Blankenship arranged another MRI of the claimant’s

lumbar spine, which was performed on August 3, 2010 with the

following impression:

1.  Large L5-S1 disk herniation on the right with
caudal migration.  There is severe compression of
the S1 nerve root in the lateral recess as well as
with a probable sequestered fragment in the axilla
of the nerve root.
2.  Degenerative changes at L4-L5 and L5-S1 as
described.
3.  Probable small annular tear without
significant disk protrusion at L4-L5.

  
Dr. Blankenship reported on August 18, 2010:
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I saw the patient first in the office on August 3
of this year.  The patient presented with right
posterolateral leg pain that started in April of
2008.  The patient had seen two previous spine
physicians who treated her conservatively.  The
patient also was offered surgical intervention at
L5-S1 by Dr. Knox.  The patient had her ACL torn
in June and finally has gotten over the recovery
for this and is admitted today for surgical
decompression of the S1 nerve root.  She
understands that she does have degenerative
changes also with a probable annular tear at L4-
L5, but with the majority of her pain right
posterolateral and S1 radicular, she wanted to
go ahead with the least invasive surgical
procedure.

  
Dr. Blankenship performed an L5-S1 hemilaminotomy and

microdiskectomy on August 18, 2010.  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “L5-S1 disk herniation on the

right.”  Dr. Blankenship referred the claimant to post-

surgical physical therapy beginning August 19, 2010.  The

claimant testified that August 18, 2010 surgery performed by

Dr. Blankenship “was not successful.”  The claimant

testified that she continued to suffer from “The same

problems I had to begin with, numbness in the leg, tingling,

and severe pain.”      

Dr. Blankenship noted on August 31, 2010, “Lisa is in

the office today for followup from her diskectomy.  She

underwent this on August 18.  She actually did great for
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about four days with no leg pain, but her leg pain has

returned with a vengeance.  She states, if anything, her

pain is worse than it was prior to her surgical

intervention....Her examination reveals some fairly

significant piriformis syndrome.  I have recommended that we

get her in to see Dr. David Cannon for consideration of

either an ESI at the surgical site or piriformis injection.” 

    A pre-hearing order was filed on September 14, 2010. 

The claimant contended that she sustained a compensable back

injury on or about April 9, 2008.  The claimant contended

that “the claim was initially admitted as compensable and

benefits were paid.  The claimant learned in a letter dated

July 9, 2010 that the claimant’s workers’ compensation

carrier was denying additional benefits.  The claimant

remains under the active care of Dr. Knox and the claimant

remains off work under a doctor’s care and is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits....”

The respondent contended that it “accepted the

claimant’s injury as compensable.  She slipped and fell at

work on April 9, 2008, injuring her hip.  It is the

respondent’s contention that the claimant’s new protrusion

at L5-S1 presenting approximately 21 months post-injury is
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unrelated to the April 9, 2008 fall.  The respondent denies

that the claimant is entitled to any medical treatment

related to that new finding and denies that the claimant is

entitled to any temporary total disability benefits.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant’s difficulties on and after
December 30, 2009 were related to the claimant’s
compensable injury of April 9, 2008.
2.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional medical
services after July 9, 2010 and additional temporary
total disability benefits after March 9, 2010.
3.  Attorney’s fees.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Blankenship on

October 21, 2010: “Lisa’s leg pain, she states, is worse

than it was before surgery.  We did an MRI of her shortly

after surgery that showed good decompression.  She does have

some significant piriformis findings which, I think, are

secondary to her post-laminectomy syndrome.  She has an

injection scheduled with Dr. Cannon next week....I think the

best idea for the injection would be to inject her L5 nerve

root transforaminally, have her continue to do her physical

therapy with Steve, and then return to see me in about a

month.  If she is not better at that time, we will have to

reconsider a different treatment approach.”  

Dr. Blankenship noted on November 11, 2010:
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Lisa states that she got some decent relief from
her leg pain the evening after her injection but
unfortunately her pain returned.  I told her that
given the fact that she had an L5 transforaminal
injection with some Marcaine in it that this was
typical for the nerve root to be settled down. 
Unfortunately, she did not get any significant
relief with the steroid medication.  She also has
been having increasing mechanical lower back
pain....

IMPRESSION: Postlaminectomy syndrome with
persistent compression of the L5 nerve root and
extreme lateral disc space secondary to disc
bulging laterally as well as narrowing of the
neural exit foramen from settling.  She also has
restrolisthesis at this level with disc space
changes and a posterior disc protrusion with
lateral recess stenosis and facet arthropathy.  

RECOMMENDATIONS: I told her that my
recommendation, if she is at the point where she
wants to have further surgery, would be to undergo
an attempted XLIF at L5-S1 along with an XLIF at
L4-L5.  I told her unfortunately despite the
fact that she is an ideal candidate for an XLIF,
CIGNA, which is the company that processes for
Tyson’s preferred network, still considers it
experimental despite the fact that there are
thousands of these done every week.  CIGNA is the
last insurance company to hold this antiquated
stance, and although they tell me that they are
going to look at this every year, I am not holding
my breath.  I have also told her that we have
fought the battle before and we have always lost. 
I told her that it is not experimental but she
does not really have any recourses considering
the fact that I have seen this denied on multiple
cases.  This unfortunately leaves her having to
have a very old fashioned operation, which would
be a combined anterior lumbar interbody
arthrodesis at L4-L5 and L5-S1with then a
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subsequent posterior approach with posterior
decompression and likely pedicular fixation.
I told her it is a real shame because the XLIF
could be done in about an hour and a half to two
hours and she would go home the next day and
likely could potentially be working two weeks
later as opposed to a potential three to six
month recovery from a major posterior procedure,
even with an anterior arthrodesis being
accomplished through the belly....we will go ahead
and schedule her for an L4-L5 and L5-S1 anterior
lumbar interbody arthrodesis....

The claimant testified that she underwent another

surgery on December 15, 2010.  

Dr. Blankenship noted on January 17, 2011, “After

completion of the surgical procedure performed on January

17, 2011, I prescribed an Orthofix bone growth stimulator,

CPT 20974 & EO748-NU, since this was a multi-level procedure

and the fact that the patient is a smoker and/or has a

history of tobacco use.  The bone growth stimulator is

clinically proven to provide an ideal environment for bone

consolidation through increased vascularity and steoblastic

activity.  This device will be worn home by the patient. 

This device is necessary to achieve proper fusion success.”  

The final medical report currently of record is a note

from Dr. Blankenship dated January 25, 2011:  “Lisa is

having some leg aching but it is different from the
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radicular pain she had preop.  She was doing quite well with

it, and we have started her on some medication and will also

get her to continue doing her physical therapy.  I will see

her back in about six weeks and we will see how this is

progressing.”  The claimant testified that she wore a bone-

growth stimulator for six weeks.  The claimant testified on

cross-examination that she continued to follow up with Dr.

Blankenship.  The claimant agreed on cross-examination that

her employment was terminated on or about March 18, 2011,

because she had been absent from work for more than one

year.  

  A hearing was held on August 22, 2011.  The claimant

testified regarding the second surgery performed by Dr.

Blankenship:

Q.  And has that helped you?

A.  I still have a lot of back pain.

Q.  Did it help some?

A.  Some, yes.

Q.  All right.  What is your current status with
regard to your medical treatment?

A.  I am still being treated for pain and have not
been released yet....
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Q.  What is it that is preventing you from being
able to work today?

A.  The constant pain.

Q.  Constant pain where?

A.  In my back.  

Q.  All right.  Does it radiate into your legs?

A.  Yes, into my right leg.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

November 18, 2011.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning March 9, 2010. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to additional medical treatment beginning July

2010.

The respondent appeals to the Full Commission.    

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the
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evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar Gen. Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking Co., 90 Ark. App.

248, 205 S.W.3d 181 (2005).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter:

1.  The claimant’s problems from December 30, 2009
and subsequent are related to her April 9, 2008
admittedly compensable injury.  The medical
evidence shows that she had a disc bulge in 2008
that worsened into a herniation in January of
2010.  There is no credible evidence to support
the herniation resulting from any other injury
other than the admittedly compensable injury on
April 9, 2008.  
2.  The claimant is entitled to additional medical
treatment from July 2010 and including but not
limited to the two surgeries that I have found are
reasonably and necessarily related to the
treatment of her admittedly compensable injury....

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove she was entitled to additional medical treatment at

the respondent’s expense after July 9, 2010.  The parties



Towler - G002048 27

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to her low back on April 9, 2008.  The claimant initially

reported that she injured her hip after slipping and

falling.  Dr. Haws’ interpretation of an x-ray on July 15,

2008 was “1.  Essentially normal study, lumbosacral spine.” 

Dr. Haws reported that the claimant was exacerbating her

symptoms and he noted on July 15, 2008, “X-rays of the LS

spine and right hip areas reveal no evidence of acute

fracture or dislocation.”  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine on August 18, 2008 showed desiccation and degenerative

changes.  It was specifically noted at that time, “No

demonstration of focal disc protrusion, extruded disc

fragment, severe canal stenosis or neural exit foraminal

stenosis....There is no pathologic marrow signal intensity

arising from the vertebral bodies that would suggest bony

metastatic disease or healing trauma.”  

Dr. Haws referred the claimant to Dr. Routsong.  Dr.

Routsong reported that an x-ray in September 2008 showed

“Minimal rotoscoliosis of the upper lumbar spine.”  Dr.

Routsong’s impression in September 2008 included “Normal

neurological examination” and he stated, “I see no sign of

spinal nerve compression and do not recommend surgical
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intervention.  Hopefully, appropriate conservative measures

will help her gain better control.”  Dr. Routsong’s

impression following an x-ray in March 2009 was “Minimal

upper lumbar rotoscoliosis with no sign of fracture,

dislocation, or erosive disease.”  Dr. Routsong opined on

March 24, 2009, “Surgical intervention is not indicated.” 

The claimant did not seek additional treatment with Dr.

Routsong after March 24, 2009.  

As the Commission has noted, the claimant sustained a

nonwork-related left knee injury after falling at home on

June 1, 2009.  Dr. Coker subsequently performed a left knee

arthroscopy.  Dr. Coker reported in September 2009 that the

claimant was “having exquisite pain in the right knee and

lower extremity.”  Dr. Coker performed a right knee

arthroscopy in October 2009.  Dr. Moon informed Dr. Coker on

December 30, 2009 that the claimant was complaining of right

leg pain which “started two days after she had a right knee

arthroscopy on 10/15/09....She denies any injuries to her

back or hip.”  Dr. Moon arranged additional diagnostic

testing.  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine on January

13, 2010 showed, among other things, a “broad-based disk

extrusion” at L5-S1.  Amberlyn Naples reported on February
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16, 2010 that the lumbar MRI showed an “L5-S1 right

paracentral disc herniation” which had “worsened” since the

lumbar MRI taken in August 2008.  Dr. Knox agreed that there

was “a rather sizeable disc herniation at L5-S1 on the

right.”  

Dr. Knox opined in March 2010, “it appears that she

injured the disc in August of 2008 resulting in a

progression and now frank disc herniation.”  Dr. Knox

recommended an L5-S1 hemilaminectomy and discectomy. 

Following a different opinion from Dr. Hronas regarding the

condition of the claimant’s lumbar spine, the respondent

controverted additional medical treatment after July 9,

2010.  Dr. Blankenship stated on August 3, 2010, “I agree

with Dr. Knox and have offered her an L5-S1 diskectomy.”  

Dr. Blankenship performed an L5-S1 hemilaminotomy and

microdiskectomy on August 18, 2010.  The claimant did not

benefit from this surgery, testifying that she had “The same

problems I had to begin with, numbness in the leg, tingling,

and severe pain.”  Dr. Blankenship noted on August 31, 2010,

“her leg pain has returned with a vengeance.”  Dr.

Blankenship performed additional lumbar surgery on or about

December 15, 2010.  The evidence does not demonstrate that
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the claimant received any tangible benefit from either

surgery performed by Dr. Blankenship.  The claimant

testified at the August 22, 2011 hearing that she still

suffered from constant pain in her back which radiated into

her right leg.  The claimant testified that she had not been

“released” to return to work because of her intractable

pain.  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  The Commission has the authority to accept or

reject a medical opinion and the authority to determine its

probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark.

App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In the present matter, the

Full Commission finds that the opinions of Dr. Haws, Dr.

Routsong, and Dr. Hronas are more credible than the opinions

of Dr. Knox and Dr. Blankenship.  Dr. Haws reported in July

2008, following the April 9, 2008 compensable injury, that

an x-ray of the claimant’s lumbosacral spine was normal. 

Dr. Haws noted at least three times that the claimant was

exaggerating her complaints.  Dr. Routsong reviewed a lumbar

MRI in August 2008 and opined that the claimant was not a
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surgical candidate.  Dr. Hronas reviewed and compared the

MRI taken in August 2008 and the MRI performed in January

2010.  Dr. Hronas stated on June 29, 2010, “the new

protrusion at L5/S1 demonstrated on the 01/13/10 study,

approximately 21 months after the injury, is likely the

result of a new injury, and unrelated to the fall injury

reported on 04/09/08.”  The evidence of record corroborates

the opinions of Dr. Haws, Dr. Routsong, and Dr. Hronas.  The

evidence does not support Dr. Knox’s assertion that the

April 9, 2008 compensable injury eventually caused a

herniated disc at L5-S1.    

Based on the credible opinions of Dr. Haws, Dr.

Routsong, and Dr. Hronas, as well as all of the diagnostic

testing and other evidence of record, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not sustain an L5-S1 disc

herniation as a result of her April 9, 2008 compensable

injury.  We recognize that objective medical evidence is not

necessarily required in order to prove that an employee is

entitled to additional benefits after the claimant has

sustained a compensable injury.  Castleberry v. Elite Lamp

Co., 69 Ark. App. 359, 13 S.W.3d 211 (2000), citing Chamber

Door Indus. Inc. v. Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956 S.W.2d 196
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(1997).  In the present matter, however, the claimant simply

did not prove that surgery performed by Dr. Blankenship was

reasonably necessary in connection with the April 9, 2008

compensable injury.  We specifically note Dr. Routsong’s

opinion that surgery was not required to treat the

claimant’s compensable injury.  Neither the evidence of

record nor the claimant’s testimony indicated that she had

received any appreciable benefit from Dr. Blankenship’s

surgeries.  The claimant testified at hearing that she still

suffered from chronic pain radiating to her right leg and

was not able to return to any type of work.  Whether or not

a claimant’s symptoms have significantly improved post-

surgery is a relevant factor for the Commission’s

consideration.  Hill v. Baptist Med. Ctr., 74 Ark App. 250,

48 S.W.3d 544 (2001), citing Winslow v. D & B Mech.

Contractors, 69 Ark. App. 285, 13 S.W.3d 180 (2000).  The

evidence of record in the present matter plainly shows that

the claimant’s symptoms have not significantly improved

following either surgery performed by Dr. Blankenship.  

The claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that any of the medical treatment she received

after July 9, 2010, including surgery performed by Dr.
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Blankenship, was reasonably necessary in connection with the

April 9, 2008 compensable injury.  The Full Commission

therefore reverses the administrative law judge’s finding

that the surgeries performed by Dr. Blankenship were

reasonably necessary.       

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period has not ended so

long as treatment is administered for healing and

alleviation of the condition and continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

the injury will permit.  Ark. Hwy. & Transp. Dept. v.

McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d 670 (1993).  The

determination of when the healing period has ended is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Thurman v. Clarke

Indus., Inc., 45 Ark. App. 87, 872 S.W.2d 418 (1994).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “the claimant was placed off work on February 16,

2010 and remained so at the time of the hearing.  Therefore,

the claimant is entitled to temporary total disability from

March 9, 2010 until such time as she is released to return

to work.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant did

not prove she was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits after March 9, 2010.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on April 9, 2008.  The claimant returned to work for the

respondent-employer following the compensable injury.  An x-

ray of the claimant’s lumbosacral spine on July 15, 2008 was

interpreted as normal, and Dr. Haws assessed “1. 

Musculoskeletal low back pain.”  Dr. Haws released the

claimant to restricted work duty, and the claimant testified

that the respondent accommodated her work restrictions.  As

the Commission has noted, Dr. Routsong treated the claimant

beginning September 23, 2008 and opined that the claimant

was not a candidate for surgery.  Dr. Routsong specifically

reported on March 24, 2009, “I have reviewed her lumbar

spine radiographs today, which are unremarkable....Surgical

intervention is not indicated.”  
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The claimant sustained a nonwork-related injury to her

left knee on June 1, 2009 and eventually underwent surgical

treatment for both knees.  The claimant began a medical

leave of absence for her nonwork-related injury beginning

June 1, 2009.  Amberlyn Naples saw the claimant on February

16, 2010 and wrote, “Patient is to be off work through

4/17/10 for large L5-S1 disc herniation.”  The Full

Commission has determined that the L5-S1 herniation reported

by Ms. Naples on February 16, 2010 was not caused by the

April 9, 2008 compensable injury.  In any event, the record

indicates that the respondent paid temporary total

disability benefits beginning about February 16, 2010.  

Dr. Standefer saw the claimant on March 8, 2010 and

returned the claimant to restricted work duties.  The

parties stipulated that the respondent paid temporary total

disability benefits until March 9, 2010.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant reached the end of the

healing period for her April 9, 2008 compensable injury no

later than March 9, 2010.  We find that the employee was as

far restored as the permanent character of her injury would

permit no later than March 9, 2010.  Temporary total

disability benefits cannot be awarded after a claimant’s
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healing period has ended.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22

Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The claimant returned

to work for the respondent on March 16, 2010.  The Full

Commission finds that Dr. Knox’s decision on March 18, 2010

to again take the claimant off work is entitled to minimal

probative weight.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove any

medical treatment provided after July 9, 2010 was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s April 9, 2008

compensable injury.  The claimant did not prove that she was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits after March

9, 2010.  We therefore reverse the administrative law

judge’s opinion, and this claim is denied and dismissed.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.
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DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the medical treatment the claimant has received since July

9, 2010 is reasonably necessary medical treatment.

HISTORY

          The claimant is a 28-year-old female.  She began

working for the respondent in 2007.  The claimant testified

that, initially, she was a line worker, but progressed to a

technician in the pet foods section.  The claimant testified

that she eventually became the back-up lead for production

set-up.  The claimant was injured on April 9, 2008.  The

injury was to her back.  The claimant’s injury was accepted

by the respondent.  The respondent paid temporary total

disability up until March 9, 2010, and medical benefits up

until July 9, 2010.  The claimant, subsequent to her 2008

injury, continued to work and was treated by Dr. Haws, Dr.

Cooper, and Dr. Routsong.  The above-listed doctors

prescribed a course of conservative treatment which included

physical therapy.  The claimant worked at light-duty

restrictions during this time period, restrictions which the

respondent accommodated.  The claimant continued treatment
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from the date of her injury until her last visit with Dr.

Routsong on March 24, 2009.  During the time that she was

being treated for her low back injury the claimant began to

develop issues with her left knee.  The left knee issues

resulted from a fall at home.  Subsequently, the claimant

received surgery for her left knee in June of 2009.  She

then received surgery on the right knee, again unrelated to

her work, on October 15, 2009.  While the issues with the

right knee were unrelated to the claimant’s work, the pain

in her right knee and leg began two days after her October

surgery.  Upon seeing Dr. Coker on December 11, 2009, due to

continued pain in her right knee and right leg, he referred

the claimant to a neurologist.  As a result of that

referral, the claimant saw Dr. Moon on December 30, 2009,

who recommended an MRI of the lumbar spine.  The claimant

had an MRI on January 13, 2010.

          Dr. Moon reviewed the MRI on January 18, 2010, and

made the following recommendations:

I recommend spine surgical consultation
... The MRI of her lumbar spine reveals
an enlarged disc extrusion at L5-S1 on
the right which is impinging on the
right S1 nerve root.  I think this is
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the source of her pain and other
radicular symptoms.

          Dr. Moon referred the claimant for a surgical

consult.  On February 16, 2010, the claimant saw Amberlyn

Naples, APN.  Ms. Naples, after consultation with the

claimant, made the following assessment:

A preliminary review of the x-rays and
MRI from 1/13/10 demonstrated Lf-S1
right paracentral disc herniation.  When
this MRI is compared to the MRI from
August of 2008, it has worsened.  In
August of 2008, she had disc bulging at
L5-S1.

          Ms. Naples referred the claimant to physical

therapy and medication.  The claimant testified that,

despite the referral to physical therapy, the medications,

and re-evaluations under the care of Dr. Knox, she had

continued issues with her right leg.  She testified that the

leg would go completely numb and she had severe pain.  On

February 16, 2010, the claimant was placed off work from

February 16, 2010 to April 17, 2010, due to the large L5-S1

disc herniation.  Ms. Naples also notes that the claimant is

not to return to work until after the evaluation by Dr.

Knox.  On March 18, 2010, Dr. Knox again reviewed the
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claimant’s records, noting that she recently underwent an

MRI that demonstrated a rather sizeable disc herniation at

L5-S1 on the right.  He noted that there was a mild bulge at

L4-5.  Dr. Knox noted that he agreed with Dr. Moon’s

previous assessment that the area of the MRI seems

significantly worse than the scan done a couple of years

ago.  Dr. Knox noted that he was inclined to keep her off

work for the next two months and allow her to give physical

therapy a “full court press”.  On that same date, Dr. Knox

issued a letter to Ms. Susan Randolph in reference to the

claimant’s medical treatment.  He stated: “Her current MRI

scan demonstrated a frank herniation/extrusion at 5-1 on the

right.  Noting that this was probably causing a substantial

component of her discomfort.”

          He also kept the claimant off work based on his

evaluation.  Dr. Knox saw the claimant in May of 2010, at

which time he again reviewed the last MRI and noted a

sizable disc herniation at L5-S1 which he stated was

certainly indicative of her symptoms.  He went on to say: “I

am inclined to recommend that Lisa consider surgical

decompression by way of L5-S1 hemilaminotomy and

discectomy.”
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          In July of 2010, the claimant was denied

additional benefits.  The claimant then began to treat with

Dr. Blankenship.  In her first consultation with Dr.

Blankenship on August 3, 2010, Dr. Blankenship noted the

following:

Ms. Towler states that in April of 2008
she slipped and fell at work...she had
been treated by Dr. Routsong initially
and then by Dr. Knox.  The most recent
treatment was a course of physical
therapy several weeks ago.  She has had
other physical therapies over the past
two years.  She had an injection...with
no relief.  After this last round of
physical therapy Dr. Knox offered her
surgical intervention for the L5-S1 disc
herniation that she has.  I reviewed
this MRI.  Although it is seven months
old now it does confirm a large right
sided L5-S1 disc herniation.  The
patient was working until she was
injured at home and tore her ACL in June
of last year.  The patient’s back
according to her and the records that I
have reviewed has not been significant
as the buttock and leg pain.  She has
had ample conservative treatment for
this.  She is at the point where Dr.
Knox has offered her surgical
intervention for her L5-S1 disc
herniation at the point of getting it
scheduled and despite the fact that
workers’ comp had been covering this for
two years, they denied coverage for
this.
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          Additionally, Dr. Blankenship added: “...She most

certainly has failed routine and usual conservative

measures.

In summary I agree with Dr. Knox and have offered her an L5-

S1 discectomy as an outpatient on the right hand side.”

          Prior to surgery, Dr. Blankenship did a final MRI

on the claimant, which confirmed the large L5-S1 disc

herniation on the right, as well as compression of the S1

nerve root.

          The claimant had surgery on August 18, 2010.  The

claimant testified that the August 2010 surgery did not help

her condition.  Dr. Blankenship noted, in the claimant’s

visit to his office of August 31, 2010, that the claimant

had undergone surgery on August 18th, and had done great for

the first four days, with no leg pain.  Then the leg pain

returned. He stated that, if anything, her leg pain was

worse than it was prior to the surgical intervention.  The

claimant testified that she continued to have the same

problems as before the surgery with numbness in the leg,

tingling, and severe pain.  She testified that she had tried

additional conservative measures such as injections,

physical therapy, and medications, post-surgery, and those
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measures had been of little help.  The claimant continued

with physical therapy and injections, but ultimately had an

anterior and posterior lumbar arthrodesis surgery on

December 15, 2010.  The claimant testified that the second

surgery helped with some of the pain, but that she still had

a lot of back pain.

          The claimant testified that, as of the hearing

date of August 22, 2011, she was still being treated and had

not been released.  She stated that she needed additional

injections in her back and that the bills related to her

surgery and treatment since March of 2010 had been unpaid. 

She also testified that she had not received temporary total

disability since March of 2010.  The claimant testified that

she couldn’t work at the time of the hearing because of

constant back pain.  According to her testimony, the

claimant had been recommended a growth stimulator, which was

completed, but she was not released to go back to work.

DISCUSSION

          The Workers’ Compensation Act requires employers

to provide such medical services as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a) (Repl. 2002). 
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Injured employees must prove that medical services are

reasonably necessary by a preponderance of the evidence;

however, those services may include that necessary to

accurately diagnose the nature and extent of the compensable

injury; to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from the

compensable injury; to maintain the level of healing

achieved; or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-705(a)(3) (Repl. 2002); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51

Ark. App. 100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995); See Artex

Hydrophonics, Inc. v. Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d

845 (1983).  The Court of Appeals has noted that even if the

healing period has ended, a claimant may be entitled to

ongoing medical treatment if the treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s compensable injury. See

Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230; 184

S.W.3d 31, (2004), citing Artex Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983). Furthermore,

the Court of Appeals has found that treatment intended to

help a claimant cope with chronic pain attributable to a

compensable injury may be reasonable and necessary.  See

LVL, Inc. v. Ragsdale, 2011 Ark. App. 144.  Additionally, a
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claimant does not have to provide objective medical evidence

of his continued need for treatment.  Castleberry v. Elite

Lamp Co., 69 Ark. App. 359, 13 S.W.3d 211 (2000), citing

Chamber Door Indus., Inc. v. Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956

S.W.2d 196 (1997).

          Here, the claimant has an admittedly compensable

injury.  On December 30, 2009, Dr. Moon referred the

claimant for an MRI.  After several consults and

conservative treatment recommendations, Dr. Knox recommended

surgery in the form of a discectomy.  He noted that the

claimant had an MRI that was worse in 2010, revealing a disc

herniation, as compared to the August 2008 MRI, which

revealed a bulge at the same level.  Ultimately, the

claimant had surgery in August of 2010.  Subsequent to that

surgery, the claimant continued to have pain, but continued

physical therapy and injections.  She ultimately had a

second surgery based on Dr. Blankenship’s recommendation. 

After surgery, the claimant noted some improvement, but had

continued pain and, in her testimony, expressed the need for

further injections.  While the claimant had knee surgeries

in June of 2009 and October of 2009, it is clear from the

testimony that the lumbar spine injuries are not caused by
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those surgeries.  Dr. Knox and Dr. Blankenship concur that

the claimant’s MRI worsened between August of 2008 and

January of 2010, resulting in the need for surgery. 

Clearly, the claimant was being treated for her 2008

injuries related to her back when she found herself in need

of the knee surgeries.  The respondent has submitted a June

2010 review of the claimant’s MRI by Dr. Hronas.  He

confirmed the worsening disc issues and opined:

Most traumatic disc herniations are
evident on initial imaging studies done
shortly after the injury.  The four
month period between the initial injury
and the first MRI examination is more
than adequate time for a disc protrusion
to fully manifest itself.  The standard
medical teaching is that disc
herniations improve or spontaneously
resolve within twelve months after the
initial occurrence if left untreated. 
They generally do not gradually progress
or worsen over a period of 18 to 21
months from the original trauma. 
Therefore, the new protrusions at L5-S1
demonstrated on the January 13, 2010
study approximately 21 months after the
injury is likely the result of a new
injury and unrelated to the fall injury
reported on April 9, 2008.

          In reviewing the claimant’s testimony, as well as

the opinions of Dr. Knox, Dr. Blankenship, and the contrary
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opinion of Dr. Hronas, I find that the treatment the

claimant has received since July 9, 2010 was reasonably

necessary medical treatment.  Both Dr. Knox and Dr.

Blankenship concur that the MRIs show a worsening of her

lumbar spine from a bulge to a disc herniation at the L4-5

and L5-S1 levels.  I have considered Dr. Hronas and the

conclusions that he draws from the latest MRI, noting his

conclusion that the much worsened disc herniation is not

typically found to be the result of original trauma, but the

result of a new injury.  However, there is nothing in the

record to support that the claimant suffered a new injury

causing her to have continued low back and lumbar spine

problems.  Admittedly, the claimant suffered a left knee

injury/surgery in June of 2009, and a right knee surgery in

October of 2009.  Again, there is no documented evidence to

show that her knee injury or knee surgeries caused further

deterioration of the claimant’s lumbar spine.

          Recognizing that the claimant has had other health

issues, most notably the two knee surgeries during treatment

for her 2008 back injury, the claimant clearly has a

worsened MRI from the initial 2008 MRI taken in relationship

to her low back injury and the MRI taken in January of 2010. 
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I find no evidence in the record to support the finding that

the claimant’s problems after December 30, 2009 are related

to anything other than the admittedly compensable low back

injury from April 9, 2008.

          In conclusion, what we have here is essentially a

question of doctor vs. doctor.  The majority has credited

the opinion of Dr. Hronas, who did not treat the claimant. 

The Administrative Law Judge and I have credited the

opinions of Dr. Knox and Dr. Blankenship, both well-

respected doctors who both treated the claimant.  As such, I

find that the claimant is entitled to additional reasonably

necessary medical treatment after July 9, 2010.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

    _______________________________
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


